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Wednesday, August 17
ALL BCBA MEMBERS

END OF SUMMER HAPPY HOUR
DRINKS AND APPS 
ARE ON THE BAR

5 PM
West Flanders Brewery

Pearl Street Mall 

CALENDAR OF EVENTS FOR JULY/AUGUST

This is your new Boulder County
Bar Conference room.

Many of our CLE programs 
will now be held here.  it will also

be available to members who want 
to use it for depositions and 

meetings.  There is wifi, projector
and screen, room for 15 people.

Contact the bar offices for 
more information and to 

make a reservation.
laura@boulder-bar.org
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When I was a child, my grandparents
took my sister and me to a toy store,
where we were told we could pick any-
thing we wanted.  I don’t recall what my
sister chose, but I selected a micro-
scope.  Several years later, my parents
attended a parent-teacher conference
at my high school.  My AP Biology
teacher told them that we had just had
a test, and then rolled her eyes and said,
“I know Abby’s going to argue with me
about her grade.”  My dad swears he
replied, “I wish you luck!”

I have often wondered how I ended up
as a patent attorney, but the truth is, the
core elements were always there.  My
passions for science, and for arguing,
plot a course that wound through the

University of Colorado at Boulder,
Chicago-Kent College of Law and ulti-
mately the Colorado Department of
Law, where I currently serve as an As-
sistant Attorney General.  As I embark
on my Presidential year, I would like
to begin by introducing myself to you.
I was born in Kirksville, Missouri dur-
ing a thunderstorm, which I suppose
is proof that I’ve always known how
to make an entrance.  The other story
told about my birth is that I was the
only baby in the nursery, and it was
apparent that the nurses doted on me.
Every time I was brought to my mom,
I had a different outfit and a new bow
in my meager hair.  This likely ex-
plains my current obsession with
shoes.

On the occasion of my first birthday,
my family moved to Oregon.  We
moved frequently throughout my
childhood, a circumstance that had
nothing to with military service.  My
parents were simply afflicted with
what my grandfather called “the wan-

derlust.”  We moved from Missouri to
Oregon, then back to Missouri, and fi-
nally to Colorado.  I spent many of my
formative years in Wheat Ridge, until
we completed our final move as a fam-
ily to Greeley, where I graduated high
school and matriculated to CU-Boul-
der.

I began college as an English major,
with a vague idea that I might attend
medical school one day.  I decided to
complete all the medical school pre-
requisites just in case, which balanced
out my schedule with science, physics
and math courses.  Ever intrigued by
the miniature world only visible in a
microscope, I focused on courses in
the Molecular, Cellular and Develop-
mental Biology (MCDB) department.

(continued on the next page)
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but one I’m grateful for, as I might
not have elected my second major if
I had known how difficult the next
two semesters would be.

Upon graduation, I accepted a full-
time position in one of the campus
labs.  It took about six months to re-
alize that as intriguing as I found the
work, I was never going to enjoy a
job with so little human interaction.
Unsure what to do, I decided that my
answer might be law school.  I began
my studies at Valparaiso Law School.
That spring, I had a conversation
with our Legal Research professor
that would change my life.  He asked
me about my future plans, and I
sheepishly admitted that I had no
idea what I was doing.  I wasn’t sure
what kind of law I wanted to prac-
tice, and I still didn’t really under-
stand what it meant to practice law.
He asked some questions about my
degree and background, and then ex-
claimed, “You must transfer immedi-
ately to a school that can teach you
patent law!”  I took his wonderful ad-
vice and transferred to Chicago-Kent
College of Law, where I would even-
tually receive both my Juris Doctor
and a certification in intellectual
property law.

As graduation neared, I slowly began
to realize that I would have to leave
my beloved adopted city.  It was dif-

Of course, college created many oppor-
tunities outside of study, including the
chance to travel to Cambodia and the
Philippines to engage in charity work.
As a young woman with no interna-
tional travel experience, much less any
familiarity with third world poverty,
these were terrifying, eye-opening, and
ultimately transformative, experiences.  
We worked in a hospital, where we
watched the daily lottery, a morning rit-
ual necessitated by the ratio of patients
to doctors and resources, to determine
which patients would be seen that day.
We helped the doctors to collect med-

ical histories for patients who had
never had any sort of medical care.  We
assisted in HIV and AIDS outreach,
teaching classes and bringing food and
medication to families who had been
shunned due to the disease.  We
learned about war and the Khmer

Rouge, and how the devastating policies of
a dictator can impact generations to come.
It’s the first time in my life I can remember
thinking that I knew and understood little
about the world outside my bubble.

The intensity of the work was balanced
with opportunities for diversion.  We were
escorted to markets, where we happily
haggled over jewelry and souvenirs.  We
spent a day driving Go-Karts at a race-
track.  And we visited Angkor Wat, which
remains one of the most beautiful places I
have ever seen.

By the time I began my senior year, I had
completed all the requirements for my
English degree and, casting about for
something to do, I decided to see if I was
eligible to obtain a minor in MCDB.  The
advisor told me that the department didn’t
offer minors, but I was “very close” to a
major.  This turned out to be a filthy lie,
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ficult to be so far from my family, and I
knew that my sister was beginning to
plan a family of her own.  As much as I
appreciated all the moving we had done
throughout my childhood, it came at a
price.  We saw our extended family in-
frequently, and they never felt like a big
part of my life.  I knew that I wanted to
be close with my sister’s future children,
so I decided to move back to Colorado.

I began my professional life at a patent
boutique in Longmont.  Having attended
law school out of state, I didn’t have
many legal contacts in Colorado.  I
joined the Boulder County Bar Associa-
tion and started attending events.  One
fateful Saturday, I volunteered to judge
the regional Colorado High School Mock
Trial tournament, where I met Christine,
our lovely executive director.  From
there, I became the co-chair of the Intel-
lectual Property Section and eventually
joined the Board of Directors.  Two
years ago, I joined the Executive Com-
mittee, which brings me to the present
and my Presidential year.

As for my professional life, I continued
in private practice until this past Octo-
ber.  For some time, I had been strug-
gling with a desire to do more with my
career.  Attorneys have an incredible op-
portunity to help people, but it can be a
challenge to actually find ways to help.
As a patent attorney, my education and
experience were not well tailored to pro
bono work.  Then, an opportunity came
to join the Department of Law.  In my
first interview, my now-supervisor
asked why I wanted the job.  I told her
that I wanted to use my degree for good
instead of evil.  Luckily, she laughed.
Then I gave her my real answer, which
was that I thought I could and should
use my education and experience to
serve my community.  She smiled and
said, “That’s why we all come to work
here.”

I am excited, terrified, and, above all,
hopeful about the upcoming year.  This
page is my opportunity to explain my
goals for the year, and update you on
our progress toward reaching those
goals.  It is equally important to me that

you communicate your ideas, needs
and questions to me, so that together,
we can continue to build on our excel-
lent foundation.  Please follow me on
Twitter, where my handle is
@ms_smith, and on Instagram, where
I post as patentlyabsurd, to keep
abreast of events as well as other im-
portant information, such as updates
in my culinary adventures, hiking trips
and, most importantly, my shoe collec-
tion.  E-mail me with any comments,
suggestions or questions at
abigail.smith@coag.gov.

Thank you for taking the time to read
this President’s Page, and I look for-
ward to working together to build an
even better Boulder County Bar Asso-
ciation.

Private Banking  |  Fiduciary Services  |  Investment Management 
Wealth Advisory Services  |  Specialty Asset Management

Mimi Goodman: 720.562.5525  |  Lisa O’Brien: 720.562.5527  
1505 Pearl St., Suite 105  |  Boulder, CO 80302  |  www.csbt.com

Complete Private  
Banking Services For  
Your Client. Complete 
Peace Of  Mind For You.
You’ve earned your clients’ trust. Your reputation depends on it. 

That’s why we offer local, tenured professionals to meet your 

clients’ needs. Comprehensive solutions. And consideration for 

your clients’ security, not just their money. We know the value of 

trust. And we’ll protect yours. Give us a call, or better yet, let us 

come see you.

PRESIDENT’S PAGE



6

LAWYER ANNOUNCEMENTS

is pleased to announce that

Joshua E. Anderson

has become a Shareholder with our Firm.

Mr. Anderson’s practice will continue to

focus on Family Law.

Mr. Anderson may be reached as follows:

2060 Broadway, Suite 400

Boulder, CO  80302

Phone: (303) 447-1375 • Fax: (303) 440-9036

Website:  www.dietzedavis.com

Email: JAnderson@DietzeDavis.com



BCBA ANNUAL RECEPTION AND MEETING

Left Photo : BCBA Pres-
ident Craig Small and-

Win Johnson presented
the Award of Merit 

presented to Jim
Christoph. 

Right Photo: Lila Sol
presented the 

Outstanding Lawyer of
the Year award to 
Elyse Maranjian.

Right Photo: Judge David
Archuleta and Craig Small

present a 
Special Recognition Award

honoring Magistrate
Kristina Hansson for her

service on the bench and to
the community.

Left Photo: Incoming BCBA
President Abigail Smith

thanks Craig Small for his
service as BCBA president.  
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BCAP Volunteers

There were no requests for pro

bono assistance for the Boulder

County AIDS Project in June

Pro Bono Referrals

Eleven cases were referred dur-
ing the month of June.  Thank
you to the following attorneys:

Susan Bryant
Kurt Hofgard
Chris Jeffers
Julie Karavas
Gary Merenstein
William Meyer
Craig Small
Mary Street

Pro Se Program Volunteers
Josh Anderson
Sheila Carrigan
Shawn Ettingoff
Tucker Katz
Michael Morphew
Joan Norman
Todd Stahly
Michelle Stoll

Pro Bono Corner

Interested in a 
Pro Bono case?

Please call 
Erika at 303-449-2197.  
CLE credits available for 

pro bono service. 

PROFESSIONALISM ON-CALL LIST  

July 4 Karl Kumli 303.447.1375
July 11 Trip DeMuth 303.447.7775
July 18          Peggy Goodbody  303.440.5736
July 25 Anton Dworak 303.776.9900

August 3 Steve Meyrich 303.440.8238
August 8 Mike Rafik 303.444.9292
August 15      Curt Rautenstraus        303.666.8576
August 22      Lee Strickler 303.443.6690
August 29      Mark Langston 303.440.9684

The Professionalism Committee assists lawyers, clients 
and other members of the community with questions or 
complaints about behavior by lawyers that fails to meet

generally accepted standards of professionalism and courtesy, 
or that is cotrary to the BCBA Principles of Professionalism.  

The Professionalism Committee does not address allegations of criminal 
or ethical violations by lawyers, as regulated by the Colorado Rules of 

Professional Conduct, and any such violations should be addressed 
to the Office of Attorney Regulation Counsel.

PRO BONO PAGE
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TSCERTIFIED SIGNING AGENT/MOBILE NOTARY AND CON-
TRACT PARALEGAL SERVICES. Litigation specialist,  Civil Lit-
igation.  ADC/CJA.  Roz Lynn Dorf, M.A.  303.494.6935

Former Federal law clerk (10th Circuit) seeking contract
work.  Legal writing a specialty.  20+ years legal exp. (as attorney
and paralegal).   Susan Soklin 303-548-0483 or
susansoklin@ecentral.com

ASSISTANT: Part-time executive legal assistant required for
Boulder-based ADR practitioner.  
Qualities:  Personable, organized, tech-savvy, detail oriented.
Duties:  Telephone and email workflow, scheduling/coordinat-
ing calendars, managing physical files and electronic documents
and contacts.  Quickbooks invoicing and CRM experience helpful.
Starting 20 hours/week.  Responsibilities and hours projected
to grow over time.  Please provide resume/references via email
to admin@mediatelaw.com

Established Niwot general practice law firm seeks litigation
attorney for family law, civil litigation and/or criminal de-
fense work. Two years or more experience is desirable. Must
be comfortable in a courtroom, maintain a professional de-
meanor and attitude with our clients and staff, and be willing to
go the extra mile to provide exceptional service to clients.  We
are seeking candidates with a strong work ethic and commit-
ment to pro bono work and community.  Some portable business
would be a plus.  Please submit a cover letter and resume to
lmoore@niwotlaw.com<mailto:lmoore@niwotlaw.com>.

Perfect office space located at 1790 30th Street, Boulder, CO.
Share an office suite with three lawyers.  Free Parking, two con-
ference rooms and office space for growth, legal assistant, or re-
ceptionist.  Call Scott Hamerslogh, 720.415.0322

OFFICEMATES SOUGHT:  To share with established attorney
lease of nice, functional suite at 2919 Valmont starting 10/1 (and
possibly earlier); 2 -3 office spaces are available with 
conference room, kitchen, parking at reasonable rates.  Must com-
mit to landlord as soon as possible.  Contact Dan Blum or Barb
(303) 449-2182 or dbb@coloatty.com.

Office space available at Canyon Professional Building across
from Justice Center. Full services include receptionist, law li-
brary, conference room, fax, phones, kitchenette, utilities, parking
and other amenities. Call Jack Alexson for more information.
303.444.1700.

Law Office is Southeast Boulder has an extra office that is avail-
able immediately, easily accessible to Highway 36.  This office is
110 sq/ ft and includes receptionist, small conference room , as
well as ample parking.  Rent is $700 a month. For additional in-
formation, please call 303.449.9960

CLASSIFIED ADS
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THE BCBA NEWSLETTER IS A MONTHLY 
ELECTRONIC PUBLICATION 

BY THE BOULDER COUNTY BAR ASSOCIATION. 
ARTICLES BY GUEST LAWYERS

MAY NOT BE REPRODUCED WITHOUT 
PERMISSION FROM THE 

BOULDER COUNTY BAR ASSOCIATION OR 
THE AUTHORS. 

COMMERCIAL ADVERTISING INFORMATION 
IS AVAILABLE BY CONTACTING

christine@boulder-bar.org  

OR THE BAR’S WEBSITE   
www.boulder-bar.org


